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Home of 857 Friendly People and One Old Grump

Miss Readlyn 
candidates sought

Readlyn Grump Days will be held 
this summer June 17-19. If you are 
a Wapsie Valley junior residing in 
Readlyn, have a Readlyn address, 
or attended Readlyn Elementary or 
Community Lutheran, you are invited 
to be a Miss Readlyn candidate. Our 
committee will be contacting girls 
that qualify.

If you have questions or we have 
missed contacting you, here’s our 
contact information: bonniewitten-
burg5@gmail.com, 319-231-4476 or 
ronlouiehartman@gmail.com, 319-
239-0533.

We look forward to meeting and 
enjoying this year’s Miss Readlyn 
candidates.  

Readlyn VFW and Denver Legion performed Military Honors at Ron Wolff Funeral. 

Readlyn Spring City-Wide Garage Sales
FRIDAY, MAY 20 from 4:00 – 8 PM

SATURDAY, MAY 21 from 8 AM – Noon (Unless Advertised Differently)
Please drop off your registration and $5.00 to the Readlyn Library by Wednesday, 

May 18.  We’ll place the ads in newspapers and online — you provide your yard signs.  
Maps of listings will be on Readlyn Community Club Facebook, Readlyn for Sale 
Group, and paper copies can be picked up at the Kwik Star at 8 am on Friday, May 20.

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Readlyn City Wide Garage Sales Sign-up Sheet

Cost:  $5.00
Friday, May 20      4:00– 8pm  Saturday, May 21       8 am – Noon
Name: _____________________________________________________________
Address of Sale: _____________________________________________________
Items you want mentioned:
___________________________________________________________________

_____________________________________________________________________
_____________________________________________________________________
_____________________________________________________________________
_____________________________________________________________________
___________________________________________________________

Please turn in your listing and money to the library by Wednesday, May 18.  If your 
sale will run different hours than those listed, please indicate. The list will be on Read-
lyn Community Club Facebook, Readlyn For Sale Group, paper copies at the Kwik Star 
at 8 am, Friday, May 20. The Goodwill truck will be parked behind the library from 
May 19 – May 23. Donations can also be taken to St. Matthew’s garage for the Lakota 
Indian Reservation, S.D.

Burning of leaves 
April 1 to June 1

The City of Readlyn will permit 
burning of leaves, but not building 
materials or other household wastes.

Burning can take place April 1 to 
June 1, 2022. Reminder: No burning 
on paved streets or sidewalks.

Please be considerate of your 
neighbors when burning and do not 
burn wet leaves.

EMS: Did  
You Know?

The Readlyn 1st Responders meet 
monthly and discuss different things 
going on in EMS and what we can 
do to make our community safe and 
healthy. We would like to share some 
of the things we learn with all of you 
as a way to teach others and keep you 
informed.  We hope you find value in 
the information we share in these ar-
ticles. They are meant to educate, not 
treat, diagnose, or take place of regu-
lar follow ups with your provider.

● Call numbers for February - 4
● Average time from dispatch to 

scene -  7 minutes
Did you know: our crew in Read-

lyn is all 100% volunteer based? We 
have a total of 10 EMTs and 2 drivers. 
We also have 2 associate members 
who receive our pages as well and as-
sist us when they are in the area.

Did you know: all things blood pres-
sure. According to the Center for Dis-
ease Control and Prevention (CDC):

● What is blood pressure? It is the 
pressure against your artery walls 
when your heart is pumping. The top 
number (systolic) is the pressure in 
your arteries when your heart squeez-
es. The bottom number (diastolic) is 
the pressure in your arteries when your 
heart relaxes. Several things affect 
blood pressure: diet, activity, smoking, 
caffeine, stress, and even heritage.

● Why is blood pressure so import-
ant? Elevated blood pressure, 140/90 
or higher, can cause hardening of 
your arteries. This may lead to heart 
disease, heart attack, stroke, or kidney 
disease.

Not sure if you have high blood 
pressure? Call your primary care pro-
vider and keep regular visits.

Book tour for The 
Black Bag of Dr. 
Wiltse planned

Betty Brandt Passick announces a 7-stop 
northeast Iowa book tour following the re-
lease of her historical novel, The Black Bag 
of Dr. Wiltse, Murder on the Prairie, in No-
vember 2021.

• Tues., Apr. 5, 2 pm, IOOF Home and 
Community Therapy Center, 1037 19th St. 
SW, Mason City

• Tues., Apr. 5, 6:30 pm, Waverly Public 
Library, 1500 W Bremer Ave., Waverly

• Wed., Apr. 6, 4 pm, Arlington Public Li-
brary, 711 Main Street, Arlington

• Thurs., Apr. 7, 3 pm, Fayette Community 
Library, 104 W State St., Fayette

• Thur., Apr. 7, 5 pm, Wadena Public Li-
brary, 36 S Mill St., Wadena

• Fri., Apr. 8, 10 am, Sumner Public Li-
brary, 206 N Railroad St., Sumner

• Sat., Apr. 9, 10 am, Colesburg Public Li-
brary, 220 Main St., Colesburg

The book launch happened at the Straw-
berry Point Public Library in Iowa on Oct. 
13, 2021. The Wilder Memorial Museum 
co-hosted the event.

“The Black Bag of Dr. Wiltse is a period 
piece of Iowa’s earliest history, particular-
ly relevant as Iowa celebrates 175 years of 
statehood in 2022,” Passick said.

The novel tells the forgotten legacy of Dr. 
Alexander Wiltse—who, in the mid-1850s, 
left behind his beloved ancestral home in 
Ontario, Canada to establish new roots in 
Iowa. Initially, he and his family resided with 
relatives in Colesburg before moving to the 
Strawberry Point area, where he established 
his medical practice. His first clients were 
newly arriving immigrants — Indians, prai-
rie banditti, and chicken thieves.

When he meets Dr. A. B. Ward from near-
by “Oxbow”—a village similar to the au-
thor’s hometown of Fairbank—the story be-
gins to weave between the two communities. 
Together they aid authorities with murder 
investigations across Bremer, Clayton, Del-
aware, and Fayette Counties.

Eruption of Civil War in 1860 threatens to 
destroy Dr. Wiltse’s dream of making a better 
life for himself and his family in their new 
homeland.

“I wanted to write a historically accurate 
account of Dr. Wiltse’s legacy,” Passick 
added. “Europeans and Canadians were the 
first immigrants to arrive in Iowa. Two of the 
pioneer physician’s Dutch- Canadian ances-
tors were among my beta readers to review 
book chapters as I wrote them. Residents of 
Strawberry Point and Fairbank, along with 
a physician, and an expert in the Ho-Chunk 
language and culture, were readers, too.”

The author’s first novel in the Gangster 
Series, Gangster in Our Midst, Bookkeeper, 
lieutenant, and sometimes hitman for Al Ca-
pone (2017), won a 2019 Notable 100 Indie 
Book Award.

The Black Bag of Dr. Wiltse, 232 pages, 
is available through independent bookstores 
and Amazon.com for $16.95 plus tax, ship-
ping/handling.

Passick currently resides in the Twin Cit-
ies in Minnesota and welcomes invitations 
to talk about any of her four books. She 
also teaches writing workshops: “Writing a 
Memoir” (all ages), and “Journaling” (grades 
5-7); plus she writes a “Gangster Blog,” and 
is a columnist for her hometown newspaper, 
The Fairbank Islander. 

E a s t e r  E g g  
H u n t  10am 

Describe your location by landmark or area of town. 

 

If you wish to be an Easter 
Egg sponsor and have your 
business or home on the 
list, please reach out to 

Jessica 
Anderson 
319.504.5903. 
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E a s t e r  E g g  
H u n t  10am 

Describe your location by landmark or area of town. 

 

If you wish to be an Easter 
Egg sponsor and have your 
business or home on the 
list, please reach out to 

Jessica 
Anderson 
319.504.5903. 

Easter Egg Hunt 
for your DOG!

 

Join us at the 
Readlyn Ball Park
 April 16 at 9 am!

Dogs MUST be on a leash!
Sponsored by the Readlyn 
Veterinary Associates PC
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Miss Readlyn
Comments

By Lydia Imbrogno

Grump’s
Grumblings

By Marlys Deterding
2021 Grump

Sunrise Catering
Jim Collins

• Full Service Catering
• Weddings
• Special Events
• Company Picnics

PO Box 190
Readlyn, IA 50668

(319) 279-4089
(319) 961-8610

www.Sunrise-Catering.com

Readlyn Area Housing
IMMEDIATE OCCUPANCY

For More Information Contact
KarTay Apartment Management 319-334-7110

This Institution is an 
Equal Opportunity 

Provider.

62 years of age or older, handicapped/disabled regardless of age
• Very Low or Low-Income Families • One or Two Bedrooms - Ground Level 

• Stove & Refrigerator Furnished • Laundry Facilities On Site
• All Electric Units with Thermostat in Each Room
• Ample Closet Space  • Rent Based on Income

Looking for people who are young at heart and wanting to let someone 
else deal with the day-to-day? Bring your home to our home.
Stop in for a tour anytime.

Check us out on Facebook, or our website
www.fairbankparkviewassistedliving.com, or contact us at

319.635.2585, email: parkviewassistedliving@gmail.com

Fairbank, Iowa

Heritage Ag 
Research Inc.

2570  Tailor Ave., Fairbank, IA
Jon Jaschen

Hi,
Hopefully, winter is behind us. The bas-

ketball and bowling seasons are done. We 
enjoyed attending basketball and bowling 
meets.  

We attended the Fireman’s Breakfast 
which was very good and was well-at-
tended; we also attended the FFA Omelet 
Breakfast.  

Roger and I are looking forward to 

spring and getting the gardens ready for 
the blooming of tulips, daffodils and other 
spring flowers. Also, baseball and Little 
League will be starting soon, so we can 
watch grandchildren play.  

Not too much else is happening. Don’t 
forget to vote for Grump 2022 and attend 
the Annual Meeting on March 26.

Co-Grump 2021,
Marlys Deterding

Hello! In the midst of many Wapsie 
Valley extra-curricular activities going 
far in the post season last month, the 
mystery items were the WV flags that 
were hung along the Main Street light 
poles (right)!

Now this month, the mystery 
item, pictured at left, is something 
that was: 

1. Introduced to Readlyn within 
the past few years or so 

2. Adds beauty and color to the 
town and 

3. Is along a road that is consid-
ered a truck route.

Services:
Custom Welding

Power Equipment
Hydraulic Hoses

412 7th Street, Janesville
(319) 987-2801• Cell: (319) 230-7770

email: shop@stokeswelding.comwww.stokeswelding.com

David R. Wheeler
8234 E. Marquis Rd., Fairbank, IA 

(319) 230-1029
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Readlyn Community Happenings
Senior Citizens meet

Eighteen members attended the 11:30 AM 
meal at The Center Inn Event Center for the 
February Senior Citizens lunch and meeting. 
Charlie Albrecht lead us in prayer before our 
delicious noon meal and called the meeting 
to order. We sang Happy Birthday to Marlys 
Deterding and Janet Ladage as they both 
were celebrating a birthday in the month of 
Februrary. 

Celebrating anniversaries in the month 
of February were couples Larry and Janet 
Ladage and Rick and Lois Thacher. We sang 
Happy Anniversary to both couples. 

We all signed a sympathy card and sent 
to the family of Dolores Ungs. Dolores was 
a member of the Senior Citizens for many 
years and will be missed. 

The Secretary’s minutes from the January 
19 2022 meeting were read. Secretary’s re-
port was approved by all members attending.

The Treasurer’s report was read by Char-
lie Albrecht and the balance in the account 
after expenses was $280.00. The Treasurer’s 
report was approved as read by all mem-
bers attending. It was discussed to donate 
$100.00 to the Readlyn Firemen and also 
$100.00 to the Readlyn First Responders 
out of the Senior Citizens account. Roland 
Schmidt made a motion and Don Billhorn 
carried it to donate this month to the desig-
nated groups. Motion carried.

No Old Business was discussed.

New Business:
Sunday, March 6 will be the Annual Read-

lyn’s Firefighter’s Breakfast Fundraiser. 
Serving will be from 8:00 am to 1:00 pm at 
the Readlyn Center Inn Event Center. Free-
will donation will be taken at the door. 

At a recent Community Club meeting for 
the current and past Readlyn Grumps offered 
to search for Candidates for the 2022 Grump 
Days. All Community Club members and 
new members can go to the Readlyn Library 
and pay their 2022 dues and vote. Each bal-
lot will be sealed and kept at the Library and 
then combined with the votes that are also 
received at the Annual Meeting which will 
be held March 26 at 5:30 pm at the Readlyn 
Event Center. Voting will conclude after the 
Annual Meeting. 

The 2022 Grump candidates are Don 
Heineman, Janet Ladage, Larry Pavelec and 
Jim Collins. Congratulations to all the can-
didates that have been chosen to represent 
Readlyn at the Grump Days event the third 
weekend in June. Who will be the 2022 New 
Grump?

The next Senior Citizens meeting will be 
March 16, 2022 at The Center Inn Event 
Center at 11:30 am. Motion was made by 
Roger Deterding and seconded by Sonja 
Bast to adjourn the meeting. Motion carried. 
Lois Thatcher, Secretary.

City Council Meeting  
February 14, 2022

The Readlyn City Council met in open ses-
sion on Monday, February 14, 2022 at 6:45PM 
for the Finance Committee to review bills and 
at 7:00PM for the public hearing followed by 
the regular meeting. Mayor Wedemeier in the 
chair and the following named council members 
present: Nicole Barnes, Rocco Imbrogno, Keith 
Brunscheon Joey Jones. Absent: Jason Franck. 
Others in attendance: Barney Wiersma, Steve 
Aiello, Austin Matthias.

Motion by Jones and seconded by Barnes 
to approve minutes fiom the January 10 and 
24, 2022 council meetings. All said yes. Motion 
carried.

Motion by Brunscheon and seconded by Im-
brogno to approve bills presented for payment. 
All said yes. Motion carried.

Motion by Brunscheon and seconded by 
Barnes to approve clerk and treasurer's reports. 
All said yes. Motion carried.

Motion by Barnes and seconded by Jones to 
approve budget report and two months library 
reports. All said yes. Motion carried.

Motion by Barnes and seconded by Jones to 
approve police report. All said yes. Motion car-
ried. Motion by Brunscheon and seconded by 
Imbrogno to approve agenda as printed. All said 
yes. Motion carried.

Mayor Wedemeier opened the Public Hear-
ing on the Max Tax for the FY21/23 Budget. No-
tice of time and place had been published in the 
Waverly Newspapers on Februa1y 1, 2022. No 
written or oral objections were received. After all 
desiring to be heard motion by Imbrogno and 
seconded by Jones to close the Public Hear-
ing. Roll call vote. AYES: Barnes, Brunscheon, 
Jones, Imbrogno. NAYS: None. Motion carried.

Motion by Imbrogno and seconded by 
Barnes to introduce Resolution No. 2022-01 en-
titled "RESOLUTION APPROVING THE MAXI-
MUM TAX DOLLARS FROM CERTAIN LEVIES 
FOR THE CITY'S PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 
2022-2023 BUDGET". Roll call vote. AYES: 
Brunscheon, Jones, Imbrogno, Barnes. NAYS: 
None. Whereupon the Mayor declared Resolu-
tion No. 2022-01 duly adopted.

Motion by Brunscheon and seconded by 
Jones to set March 14,2022 at 7:00PM for the 
public hearing on the adoption of the proposed 
FY22/23 City Budget. Roll call vote. AYES: 
Jones, Imbrogno,

Barnes, Brunscheon. NAYS: None. Motion 
carried.

Motion by Barnes and seconded by Jones to 
approve Sunrise-Center Inn, Inc. dba The Cen-
ter Inn liquor license and Sunday sales. Roll call 
vote. AYES: Imborgno, Barnes, Brunscheon, 
Jones. NAYS: None. Motion carried.

Motion by Jones and seconded by Imbrog-
no to approve beer license and Sunday sales 
renewal for the Kwik Trip, dba Kwik Star. Roll 
call vote. AYES: Barnes, Brunscheon, Jones, 
Imbrogno. NAYS: None. Motion carried.

Motion by Jones and seconded by Imbrogno 
to approve new volunteer fireman, Jared Wright. 
Roll call vote. AYES: Brunscheon, Jones, Im-
brogno, Barnes. NAYS: None. Motion carried.

Council received an update on recent Trip-
oli-Readlyn Sanitation board meeting and 
EBRRA meeting.

Motion by Barnes and seconded by Jones 
to approve Bernard Wiersma and Austin Matthi-
as to attend Region 1 AWWA meeting in Man-
chester. AYES: Jones, Imbrogno, Barnes, Brun-
scheon. NAYS: None. Motion carried.

Motion by Brunscheon and seconded by 
Imbrogno to introduce Resolution No. 2022-
02 entitled "A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY 
COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF READLYN, IOWA, 
AWARDING AN OWNER-OCCUPIED RE-
HABILITATION CONTRACT TO KIRVAN EN-
TERPRISES, LLC FOR PROJECT #6 OF THE 
READLYN CDBG HOUSING REHABILITATION 
PROGRAM". Roll call vote. AYES: Imbrogno, 
Barnes, Brunscheon, Jones. NAYS: None. 
Whereupon the Mayor declared Resolution No. 
2022-02 duly adopted.

Motion by Brunscheon and seconded by 
Jones to adjourn. All said yes. Motion carried. 
Meeting adjourned at 7:30PM.

Dan Wedemeier, Mayor
ATTEST: Lois J Buhr, City Clerk

Will take appliances with a 
$10 donation. 
Questions call: 319-939-5343
THANK YOU FOR YOUR SUPPORT!

A P R I L  2 ,  2 0 2 2
8 A M  T O  N O O N  
B E H I N D  T R U S E R V E  O N
1 S T  S T R E E T  I N  R E A D L Y N

BACK BY POPULAR DEMAND!

SCRAP
METAL DRIVE
SPONSORED BY    
COMMUNITY LUTHERAN SCHOOL

Darlene Peters’  
95th Birthday

Darlene Peters will be celebrating her 
95th birthday on Sunday, April 3. She will 
be celebrating with a family dinner at The 
Center Inn and a card shower hosted by 
her family.  

Darlene was born April 3, 1927 on her 
family farm by Readlyn. Cards may be 
sent to PO Box 74, Readlyn 50668. 

Her family would like to wish her a very 
special 95th birthday! Happy Birthday, 
Mom/Grandma/Great-Grandma! We love 
you!!

VFW Auxiliary meets
The Wayne Teisinger VFW Auxiliary 

met at the Readlyn Library with 5 mem-
bers present on March 8, 2022 at 7:30 pm.  
The meeting was called to order by Pres-
ident Verdeen Pavelec and opened with 
prayer and the Pledge of Allegiance.  The 
minutes were read by Betty Power (acting 
secretary).  The motion was made by Wilda 
Albrecht and seconded by Marj Macken to 
accept the minutes, carried.  The treasurer’s 
report was read by Ellen Thies and is sub-
ject to audit. General Orders and Chairman 
reports were read by members. A motion 
was made by Wilda Albrecht and second-
ed by Marj Macken to pay bills. Volunteer 
hours were turned in.  

Valentines were sent to 25 veterans by the 
Auxiliary.  Betty Power and others put arti-
cles for Vietnam Veterans Day (March 29) 
in the Readlyn Library display case today, 
March 8, 2022. Ellen Thies and Darlene Pe-
ters attended Delores Ungs’ funeral.  Four 
V.F.W. Post members and four Auxiliary 
members attended Ron Wolff’s funeral.  

A thank-you was read from the Ungs’ 
family for the memorial to the hospital fund 
and flowers.

A motion was made and seconded for 
Delegate Ellen Thies and alternate Betty 
Power to attend 3rd District Convention.  

A motion was made by Wilda Albrecht and 
seconded by Betty Power to send money for 
Youth and Patriots Pen for year end report. 
A thank-you was read from National Home 
for children for a monetary gift we sent.

A motion was made by Wilda Albrecht 
and seconded by Betty Power to adjourn.  
Hostess was Ellen Thies.  

Pepper Tournament held
The pepper tournament was held at the 

Center Inn on Saturday, March 5 with 12 
players participating. 

Winners and their scores were:
1st - Doris Hagenow and Therese 

Schumacher - 205
2nd - Karan Boevers and Shirley Kuker 

- 202

3rd - Don Childs and Dave Schumach-
er - 181

4th - Joan Matthias and Judy Henn - 172
The next tournament will be Saturday, 

April 2 at the Center Inn at 2:00 p.m.  En-
try fee is $3.00. Bring a Partner!  This will 
be the last tournament until October. 

Wapsie Valley Class 
of 1982 reunion

The Wapsie Valley Class of 1982 is hav-
ing a 40th reunion celebration June 17 and 
18 during Grump Days in Readlyn.

Watch for information on Facebook.  
Hope to see everyone!

Questions? Call Lynne, 515-249-8997, 
or Lisa, 319-404-1159.

Darlene Peters
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Thank you for your  
generosity 

Kimberly Hollon 

Miranda Wheeler 
Nancy Lockard 

 

********************************************************************************************************************************************* 

Phone and Fax: 319-279-3432 Email: readlynlib@gmail.com Website:  www.readlyn.lib.ia.us 

 

Visit Our Webpage! 
https://

www.readlyn.lib.ia.us/ 

 

Monday 10:00 - 7:00 

Tuesday 10:00 - 5:00 

Wednesday 10:00 - 5:00 

Thursday 10:00 - 7:00 

Friday 10:00 - 5:00 

Saturday 9:00 - 12:00 

Cash Donations 

Hours: 

 
 The Bremer County Health 
Department holds foot clinics 
at the Readlyn Library on the 
3rd Thursday of every month. 

Have you ever been curious about our Book Club?  If you’d like to find out more 
about our Book Club and what a typical selection looks like, please join us on March 
31st at 7:00pm for a ‘Book Tasting’!  We’ll have a list of books that Miranda Wheeler 
has selected as possible future reads as well as hot chocolate and cookies.  If you’ve 
wondered what we get up to with Book Club, now’s your chance to find out!  Maybe 
you follow Oprah’s or Reese’s Book Club and are interested in the group reading and 
discussion experience—whatever your interest, this event is a great way to get start-
ed.  Returning and new members alike, we look forward to seeing you on the last 
Thursday of the month! 

The weather is warming up, birds are singing and—
soon—flowers will be blooming! To celebrate, Coffee 
Fridays will be returning to the Library on April 1st. We 
open at 10 and will be serving coffee to those patrons 
who’d like to wander in, reconnect with friends, work on 
a puzzle or check out a book or two.   
 

 
In preparation for summer and the programs we’d like to offer our community’s kids, 
we’re taking donations for household items that can be recycled into art projects!  
Here’s a list of items that we’d love to have for our future artists to choose from: 
 
 

In Memory of Betty 
Koschmeder 
Jeffrey and Carmen Suhr 
Nancy & Trent Lockard 
 
In Memory of Stanley Meyer 
Barb Meyer 
 
In Memory of Dolores Ungs 
Kenny & Bonnie Piehl 
Trent and Nancy Lockard 
Garylee & Bonnie Thurm 
Shirley Kuker 
 
In Memory of Gary Buhr 
Kenny & Bonnie Piehl  
Barbara Meyer 
Garylee and Bonnie Thurm 
Don and Mary Lou Billhorn 
Farmer's Cooperative Company  
Doug & Sherri Koschmeder 
Dan and Marva Schuldt 
 
In Memory of Ronald Wolff 
Kenny & Bonnie Piehl  
Doug & Sherri Koschmeder 
Dan and Marva Schuldt small plastic containers  

netting from produce 
bags  
bubble wrap  
packaging peanuts  
styrofoam trays  
plastic lids  
cardboard  
magazines  
junk mail  

yarn, cloth and ribbon scraps 
paper bags 
old sheets (bedding) 
feathers 
buttons 
bottle caps 
jar lids 
cans 
string 
 

 
 
 
 
 
                             Find us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/ReadlynCommunityLibrary 
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Readlyn, Long Ago
Compiled by Bob Thran

Rex O. Bales
Rex Bales was a black marketeer during 

and after World War II. He was 32 when 
the draft was instituted. He did not serve.  
While men were dying and the nation 
was sacrificing to aid the war effort, he 
used World War II to become wealthy. So 
wealthy that he paid $40,000 in cash for 
the Seeger’s farm. He financed other op-
erations. I heard stories that he came from 
Chicago and was part of Al Capone's mob 
or that he had a widespread bootlegging 

operation during Prohibition. Who was 
he?

I asked Jo Porter of Denver, an archae-
ologist, to research the Waverly papers 
for articles about Rex Bales. She found 
37 items. Some entire items are copied 
here and others are summarized. Because 
of the breadth of subjects, some items are 
not included. I was surprised by what I 
learned. Dates articles appeared in the pa-
per are noted.

Rex Bales: The man, the myth, the legend

11/25/1931
Bales and Gardner Held in Turkey Theft Case  

Admit Stealing Birds From McCaffrey Farm Recently
Rex Bales is in the Bremer County jail and Guy Gardner is in the Butler County jail 

on charges of “larceny of poultry” in connection with the theft of 61 turkeys from the 
H. A. McCaffrey farm in Bremer County in October. A third man wanted in connection 
with the robbery is not yet in custody.

Bales and Gardner were taken into custody Saturday after Butler County authorities 
and Sheriff Fred Sager and Deputy Harley Ehlert had done considerable work on the case.

Liquor Charge First
Bales and Gardner were first suspected when Constable Evan Wilson visited the farm 

of Bales’ stepfather, Otto Hupp, near Parkersburg and found three gallons of alleged 
alcohol. Both a harness and some liquor were found, and at the same time the deputy 
noticed six Bourbon turkeys. Remembering the McCaffery theft, he notified Bremer 
County officials and through markings on the turkeys they were identified.

Bales exonerated his stepfather and his mother from any knowledge of his thieving 
operations, which during his month’s career have included harness, lumber, windows, 
posts and wire. Some of the materials were taken to Minnesota and traded for turkeys 
and sold for cash. Most of the turkeys were shipped to a Chicago produce house; others 
were traded for pheasants, and a few were kept.

Expect Plea of Guilty
County Attorney Harry H. Hagemann said that he expected to file a county  attorney’s 

information against Bales within a few days. Bales realizes that “stealing doesn’t pay” 
and will plead guilty to the charge.

Windows taken Nov. 15 from an old house belonging to Robert Blake, a mile south 
of Shell Rock, were found Saturday by Sheriff Burma of Butler County in an old house 
southeast of Finchford in Black Hawk County, recently leased by Gardner. Lumber 
stolen from the same house Nov. 17 was found under a pile of hay in the barn of the 
Hupp farm.

12/2/1931
Turkey Thieves Begin Five-Year Sentences

Bales, Gardner Taken to Anamosa Nov. 30 
By Frank Sager

Rex Bales and Guy Gardner, convicted of larceny of poultry, were taken to Anamosa 
Monday by Sheriff Frank Sager and Deputy Harley Ehlert to begin five-year sentenc-
es. The two men who pled guilty to the charge before Judge M. F. Edwards at Allison 
Friday, were the ones who stole the turkeys from the Howard McCaffrey farm near 
Waverly Junction in October.

Vic Stevenson of Shell Rock, who was sentenced to five years at Anamosa on the 
same charge, was paroled to Claude Richardson and his sentence was suspended during 
good behavior. Stevenson’s part in the thieving was minor. He had been paid a small 
amount of money to locate the goods stolen. He aided the officers in solving the crime.

12/4/31
Stolen Harness Located at Austin

Four sets of harness which Rex Bales and Guy Gardner, now serving time in prison 
for the theft of turkeys at the Howard McCaffrey farm, admitted stealing, have been re-
covered at Austin, Minn. where they were traded to a man for 17 turkeys and $3 in cash.

Timeline
2/16/48 Rex Bales and Helen Kirchoff 

marry
6/10/48 Bales buys Seeger’s farm with 

goal to establish a new town called Balesville
9/29/48 $25 fine–improper registration 

on vehicle
11/16/48 Bales to face serious court 

charges–receiving stolen property at Rex’s 
Fruit Basket–posted $2,000 bond–charges 
later dismissed

1/23/53 County Home building sells 
$1500–officials satisfied

2/7/51 Closing out sale–Russell See-
hase and Rex Bales–sixty head of Live-
stock, etc.

10/24/55 Posted bond for altercation 
with Otto Peterson

10/6/56 Sues Highway Commission for 
property damage

10/15/57 Bales awarded $20,000 by court
6/15/67 Judgment against Charles 

Roberts and Shirley Roberts
9/25/75 Court orders Bales to pay Bill 

Rector and Clarence Bartles $312.58 for 
services rendered

10/30/75 Gave Merlin and Lillian Ackers 
notice to vacate

8/18/76 Met with Board of Supervisors 
to discuss conditions for rezoning

8/31/76 Board deems property unsight-
ly –Bales agrees to clean up property–two 
years for one building from poor house–18 
months for junk cars

11/26/76 County Zoning Board opposes 
rezoning of Junction

1/13/77 Issued permit to build corral 
and new riding arena

9/2/77 Board conducts on-site inspec-
tion of property

6/10/80 Sheriff's Report–2 plate glass 
windows broken $330–Copper stolen $125

3/7/85 Sold strip of land to DOT
7/12/87 Rex O. Bales’ death – property 

willed to Helen
2/19/92 State purchases property 

through eminent domain $505,000

Bremer Co. Board 
of Supervisors

September 2, 1977
The Bremer County Board of Super-

visors met in regular adjourned session 
at the courthouse in Waverly on the 2nd 
day of September, 1977 at 10:00 a.m. All 
members present.

At 10:00 a.m. the Board met with Rex 
Bales for an on-site inspection of property 
owned by Rex Bales. Mr Bales has filed a 
request for zoning of said property from 
A-2 Agriculture to C-Commercial.

All parties looked at the very south 
building which is to be torn down by 
July, 1978. The board noted that some 
progress had been made in tearing this 
building down. Mr. Bales said that he 
has hired a person for cutting up his junk 
cars. Mr. Bales noted that a car crusher 
would loose, sic, up to $2,000.00. The 
board noted that the elimination of all 
cars was a priority for granting a change 
in zoning.

Mr. Bales noted that he would store in 
a more orderly fashion the excess railroad 
ties and poles after the corrals are built for 
the sales barn and riding area. Mr. Holley 
commented that at the present time Mr. 
Bales feels he has no obligation to tear 
down the very north building if it can be 
remodeled.

The above mentioned parties discussed 
possible future uses of the land. Mr. Bales 
mentioned that he has an inquiry from an 
oil company for a possible gas station. 
The Board recommended to Mr. Bales to 
obtain a letter of intent from the oil com-
pany if the rezoning would take place.

No action was taken by the board. On 
motion the Board adjourned.

Rex O. Bales 1908-1987
Rex O. Bales, 79, of Route 3, Waverly, 

died Sunday afternoon, July 12, 1987 at 
University Hospitals where he had been a 
patient for three weeks.

He was born on February 18, 1908 in 
Milo, the son of Harry and Eva Clapp. Af-
ter a limited education, he became  a bank 
teller, owned and operated a skating rink 
in Waterloo and also the Silver Bell Skat-
ing Rink near New Hartford.

On February 16, 1948, he was united 
in marriage to Helen Kirchoff in the Lit-
tle Brown Church in Nashua. The couple 
started farming at the four corners east 
of Waverly and also operated Rex’s Fruit 
Market, a service station, a restaurant, a 
lumber yard and rental houses. Rex was 

also interested in hunting dogs and horses.  
He became 
ill in 1978, 
and cancer 
was discov-
ered in 1980.

Funeral 
services were 
held at the 
Kaiser-Cor-
son  Chapel 
in Waverly 
with Pastor 
Dean Coridan, Seventh Day Adventist 
Church, Waterloo, officiating. Burial was 
in St. Paul’s Lutheran Cemetery in Waver-
ly.

Helen Bales 1926-2009
Helen Kirchoff 

Bales was born 
April 1, 1926 on 
her parent’s farm 
three miles west of 
Denver, the daugh-
ter of Henry and Ida 
Zacharias Kirchoff.  
She attended school 
in Janesville. She 
worked for Diamond 
Brothers in Cedar 

Falls. On February 16, 1948, she married 

Rex Bales. They started farming at the 
four corners east of Waverly and also op-
erated Rex’s Fruit Market, a lumber yard, 
a restaurant and a service station. Rex 
died on July 12, 1987.  Helen continued 
to live in her home east of Waverly until 
2001 when she moved to Waverly then, in 
2008, moved to a nursing home in Cedar 
Falls. She died November 14, 2009. She 
was preceded in death by many nephews 
and nieces, 8 sisters and 4 brothers. She is 
buried in St. Paul's Lutheran Cemetery in 
Waverly.

The final days of Rex Bales
Art Kurtt was fire chief in Denver when 

the Denver Fire Department answered a 
call to put out a fire at one of Rex Bales’ 
buildings. The fire was of suspicious ori-
gin. Art notified the Iowa State Fire Mar-
shal and accompanied the Fire Marshal to 
the Bales’ home to inspect. 

When Rex attempted to introduce his 

wife, Helen, to the Fire Marshal, he had 
forgotten her name. 

Helen, in her obituary, requested that 
donations be given to the Alzheimer's As-
sociation. Helen cared for Rex with Alz-
heimer’s. I admire Helen being a faithful 
wife. The task was not easy.  Helen was a 
lover of flowers.
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Guest readers from the Wapsie Valley School District gave 
of their time and talents to read to students during Literacy 

Week.

The 6th grade class led an assembly to talk about “The 7 Habits” in the program of 
“Leader in Me” that the school has started this year.

Preschool celebrated twos on day 2-22-22 and welcomed Heather Gamm to the class-
room. The 6th grade showed their robots to preschool.

News from Wapsie Valley Elementary
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Kristi Demuth, Agent
Kristi S. Demuth Agency, Inc.
Waverly, IA 50677
(319) 352-5530
kdemuth@amfam.com

American Family Mutual Insurance Company S.I. and its Operating Companies, 
American Family Insurance Company, 6000 American Parkway, Madison Wisconsin 53783
©2019 016630 – 04/19 – 15669400

PROTECTION FOR
YOUR FARM.
AND YOUR 
FARM'S FUTURE.

You’ve got big plans for the future and at American Family Insurance,
we understand what it takes to make your dream a reality.

Let’s talk about the protection your dream deserves.

Obituaries
Gary C. Buhr

Gary C. Buhr, 80, of Readlyn, Iowa, 
passed away on February 25, 2022, at 
UnityPoint-Allen Memorial in Waterloo. 

Gary was born on June 20, 1941, in 
Readlyn, Iowa, the son of Carl W. and 
Berdine Louise (Wittenburg) Buhr. Gary 
was baptized on July 20, 1941, and con-
firmed on April 3, 1955, both at St. Mat-
thew’s Lutheran Church. He attended 
country 
school 
next to 
St. Mat-
thew Lu-
theran 
Church 
and 
graduat-
ed from 
Read-
lyn High 
School 
in 1959. 
In his 
young-
er years, 
Gary worked at Vic’s Grocery in Read-
lyn and City Laundry in Oelwein. Gary 
served in the United States Marine 
Corps Reserves from 1960-1964. After 
his honorable discharge, he worked in 
California for a period of time before re-
turning to Readlyn to help his parents on 
the farm. He was united in marriage to 

Barbara Jean Zars on August 21, 1966, 
at Immanuel Lutheran Church, Klinger.  

In 1967, Gary started working at Car-
nation (Nestle) in Waverly and while 
working in Waverly, Gary and Barb also 
farmed near Readlyn. After retiring from 
Nestle in 1997, Gary did seasonal work 
at the Readlyn Co-Op and delivered for 
Iowa Glass to the area body shops. 

Gary and Barb bought their place at 
the river in 1989 and together they spent 
many hours on the river boating and 
fishing. He also enjoyed playing cards, 
trips to Canada fishing and had a lifelong 
love for tractors of any kind. His fond-
ness of antique cars and tractors found 
him attending many shows and watching 
car and tractor shows on TV. 

Gary is survived by his wife, Barb 
Buhr of Readlyn; a daughter, Gina (Bar-
ney) Wiersma of Readlyn; a son, Chad 
(Dana) Buhr of Greenwood Village, 
Colorado; and a son, Shane Buhr of 
Denver, Iowa; five grandchildren, Hanna 
(Jeffrey) Arians, Hallee Wiersma, Elsa, 
Annika, and Errol Buhr; a sister, Cyn-
thia Snider of Maysville, Kentucky; his 
brothers and sisters-in-law, Roger Zars, 
Kathy Zars, John (Sherry) Tiedt, Larry 
(Ida) Zars and Steve (Jackie) Zars.  

He was preceded in death by his par-
ents, Carl Buhr and Berdine Buhr Watts; 
his step-father, Harry Watts; his mother 
and father-in-law; brothers-in-law, Ar-
lin Snider and Ron Zars; a sister-in-law, 
Bonnie Zars; and a nephew, Troy Zars.  

Funeral services were held at 10:30 
a.m. on Wednesday, March 2, 2022, at 
St. Matthew’s Lutheran Church in Read-
lyn with Pastor Jean Rabary officiating. 
Burial was held in St. Matthew’s Luther-
an Cemetery, Readlyn. Visitation was 
held on Tuesday from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 

p.m. at the Kaiser-Corson Funeral Home 
in Readlyn and also for one hour prior 
to services on Wednesday at the church. 
Memorials may be directed to St. Mat-
thew Lutheran Church or DaVita Dial-

ysis Center in Waverly. Online condo-
lence may be left at www.kaisercorson.
com 

Kaiser-Corson Funeral Home in Read-
lyn assisted the family. 

Ronald “Ron” Arthur Wolff
Ronald "Ron" Arthur Wolff, 88, of 

Readlyn, died Sunday, February 27, 
2022, at 
the Waver-
ly Health 
Center in 
Waverly.

Ron was 
born Oc-
tober 14, 
1933, in 
Sumner, 
Iowa, the 
son of 
Arthur 
and Mel-
ba (Tank) 
Wolff. He 
was con-

firmed March 21, 1948, at Zion Lutheran 
Church in Readlyn. He graduated from 
Readlyn High School in 1951. Ron en-
tered the United States Army on Octo-
ber 9, 1953 and served honorably until 
his discharge of September 21, 1955. On 
April 22, 1956, he was united in mar-
riage to Janette Otto at Immanuel Lu-
theran Church-Klinger. Ron ran Wolff's 
Service (automotive repair) in Readlyn 
with his brothers for over 40 years.

Ron was a member of St. Paul's Lu-
theran Church in Readlyn. In his free 
time, he enjoyed watching westerns, vis-
iting with his grandchildren and watch-
ing sports. He was a proud U.N.I. Pan-

ther basketball fan and held season tick-
ets for over 20 years.

Ron is survived by his three sons; 
Gregory (Melody) Wolff of Crown 
Point, IN, Brian (U-Dom) Wolff of Mar-
shalltown, IA and Thomas (Lori) Wolff 
of East Peoria, IL, 5 grandchildren and 
3 great-grandchildren and two brothers; 
Roger Wolff and Jim (Tamara) Wolff 
both of Readlyn. He is preceded in death 
by his parents, wife Janette and a sister-
in-law, Oriel Wolff.

Funeral services were held at 11:00 
a.m. on Saturday, March 5, 2022, at St. 
Paul's Lutheran Church in Readlyn with 
Pastor Phil Girardin officiating. Visita-
tion was held from 9 a.m. until service 
time. Burial with military honors was 
performed at St. Paul's Lutheran Cem-
etery, Readlyn, by the Wayne Teisinger 
VFW Post from Readlyn. Memorials 
may be directed to the church and on-
line condolences may be left at www.
kaisercorson.com.

Kaiser-Corson Funeral Home in Read-
lyn was in charge of arrangements. 

Greg, Brian, and Tom Wolff would 
like to thank everyone who gave cards 
and contributions to the Ronald A. 
Wolff fund for use by St. Paul Lutheran 
Church.  Dad loved his church commu-
nity and would be thrilled by the gen-
erous support that you provided in his 
name.  Your kind support in words to 
us, and donations to the church, is very 
much appreciated.

SEND NEWS 
to the 

Readlyn Chronicle at:
 ReadlynChronicle@gmail.com
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Jeffrey F. Arians, CPA
Quality Accounting Services (Owner) 

1002 Broadway Street | Waterloo, IA 50703
319-234-2813 | www.qasiowa.com

Trusted Accounting 
Services

for individuals & businesses
• We electronically file all eligible returns
• We are accepting new individual and business tax clients
• Individual return preparation starting at $125 

Hours: 8:00 AM – 4:30 PM, 
Monday – Friday

Email: info@qasiowa.com

Hours: 
Tues.-Thurs. 11-1 & 4-close

Fri. 4-close
Sat-Sun. 11-close

FEATURING: Broasted Chicken; 1/2# burger; 
Jim's Famous Tenderloin; Wed. Lunch Buffet
FEATURED Fri. & Sat. Night 
Smoked Baby Back Ribs 1/2# Rack
With choice of  hash browns or baked potatoes, 
salad, and roll w/ butter-$17.95

FEATURING Favorites from Inspired at Noon 
-Rueben
-Chicken Salad
-New Andy Kaufman Wrap 
  (chicken, bacon, & swiss)
Plus many more

CrawDaddy Outdoors, LC
Darrin Siefken, Owner

207 East Bremer Avenue
Waverly

319-352-9129
info@crawdaddyoutdoors.com
www.crawdaddyoutdoors.com

Fettkether
Fertilizer Co., LLC

Dunkerton, IA
319-404-0064

fettfarm@dunkerton.net

Specializing in starter fertilizer mixes, bulk UAN, 
Crop Chemicals, Seed & Planter Equipment

WILEY 
CONSTRUCTION

Siding, Roofing
Home Remodeling

Ag Building Repairs
Nick Wiley

Cell 319-404-3518
Home 319-279-3518DENVER, IA

“Steve left without saying 
goodbye, but we know he will 

always be near to help guide us.”
The family of Steve Willwerth 

would like to thank everyone who 
showed an act of kindness, comforting 
words, prayers and just being there for 
us when we needed you most. Thank 
you to Father Atwood, Deacon Jim, Rox-
anne and the choir for such a beautiful 
celebration of life service. We also want 
to thank Randy, Jodi and Carson Woods 
for their expertise during the visitation 
and funeral. Warm thanks go to Sunrise 
Catering providing Steve’s favorite meal 
and the ladies guild for desserts and 
serving.  Most importantly, thanks to 
the Fairbank First Responders, Camping 
friends and neighbors who were there 
for Sara and the boys until we got home.

Jesus called an awesome husband, 
father, brother and son home way too 
early. Steve’s legacy, in some way, will 
live on in everyone he touched. With 
your continued thoughts, prayers and 
support, we hope to live our lives to 
the fullest just as Steve did. He will be 
missed dearly but never forgotten. Hug 
each other every day like it will be your 
last. God’s blessing and love to each of 
you!

Send news for the Chronicle to readlynchronicle@gmail.com

Thank You
We would like to thank everyone 

who thought of us on our 50th 
wedding anniversary. The beau-
tiful cards, wonderful gifts, good 

wishes, and phone calls were 
very much appreciated. A special 

thanks to our children, grand-
children, and family for making 
our day special in so many ways.

Ron & Nancy Kohagen
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PO Box B, 103 3rd St., Frederika, IA 50631
(319) 275-4301

or 1-800-428-5808

Denver, Iowa Since 1936

One Schumacher Way • 800-779-5438 • www.schumacherelevator.com

Douglas Den
1195 Hilton Ave., Plainfield

For reservations, call 319-275-4528
Available for rent for graduations,  

small parties, wedding receptions & more.
40’x72’, full kitchen, freezer, refrigerators,  

air conditioning and restrooms.

Contact me today. >

Troy A. Delagardelle, AAMS®
Financial Advisor

4901 University Ave - Suite B 
Cedar Falls, Iowa  50613
319.277.4446

Member SIPC

Don’t throw a party without us!

Celebrations
Tents * Tables * Chairs
Decorations
Entertainment
Lights * Fun!

Jeff & Deb Smith
319-240-2641

701 N. Railroad Street
Sumner, IA

Wendy Stromer-Mohlis, Realtor
Cell: (319) 269-5089

wendymohlis@gmail.com
300 S. State Street, Denver, IA

 
Born and raised in 

Bremer county!

Ready to find your new home?
 

 

www.waverlydenverlaw.com

303 1st Ave. NE
Waverly, IA 50677

319-352-1637

171 E. Main St.
Denver, IA 50622

319-984-5479

Stumme, Collins, 
Gritters & Epley, PLLC

Storms hit hard.
We work harder. 
Confidence in your customized crop coverage will 
keep you calm before the storm.

David C Matthias
2018 E Bremer Ave
Waverly, IA
319.352.3667

Western Agricultural Insurance Company is an equal opportunity provider. Securities &
services offered through FBL Marketing Services, LLC,+ 5400 University Ave., West Des
Moines, IA 50266, 877/860-2904, Member SIPC. Advisory services offered through FBL
Wealth Management, LLC.+ Farm Bureau Property & Casualty Insurance Company,+* Western
Agricultural Insurance Company,+* Farm Bureau Life Insurance Company+*/West Des
Moines, IA. +Affiliates. *Company providers of Farm Bureau Financial Services. PR-AG-C (4-21)

Owners
Jerry and Jon Elsamiller

Family Owned and Operated for Over 30 Years!

1004 E. Bremer Ave.
Waverly, IA 319-352-3917

Electrical Wiring of all Types:
Commercial
Residential

Farm
Industrial

Business Spotlight
The Readlyn Chronicle 
would like to thank new 
sponsor Heritage Ag Re-

search Inc., Jon Jaschen. 
Also, thanks to Stokes Welding, 

Janesville, and David R. Wheeler at Bayer 

Crop Science for their enlarged advertis-
ing sponsor ads. 

The Readlyn Chronicle appreciates the 
support of all the businesses who contrib-
ute to make the newspaper possible each 
month.

Send news to the Chronicle at: ReadlynChronicle@gmail.com
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Paul Smith
319-269-0952

1417 Whitetail Ave., Sumner
smith.x.inc@gmail.com

GPS Grade Control Tiling
Onsite Concrete Crushing

Site Preparation
Septic Systems

Waterlines
Demolition
Waterways
Excavation

Drainage

Spring Center Farm 
Dean Buhr & Kyle Devoe

2034 Vintage Ave., Sumner, IA 50674
(319) 240-2432

131 Tower Street, Denver • 319-984-6191

We are accepting new patients! 
Call (319) 984-6191 or (319) 342-3622 to schedule your appointment in Denver today!

“OUR FAMILY CARING FOR YOURS”

Denver Family Dental

Robert R. Pipho, D.D.S.
Brendon T. Boerm, D.D.S.

160 East Main Street • Denver, Iowa • 50622 • (319) 984-6191

We are now open and accepting new patients!
Call (319) 984-6191 or (319) 342-3622 to schedule

Your appointment in Denver today!

RRobertrtrt R. Pipho, D.D.S.
Breeeendon TT.T Boerm, D.D.S.

“Our Family Caring For Yours”

Deadline for the  
April 27 

Readlyn Chronicle  
is Thurs., April 14 

at 5 PM

PANTHER 
LANES

Restaurant•Bar•Bowling
Hwy. 93 W, Tripoli • 319-882-3753

Check out Our 
Daily Specials 

on 
Facebook

Hours:
Mon.-Thurs. 10:30 to 10:00

Fri.-Sat. 10:30 to closing
Sun. 11:00 to 9:00

(Hours may vary, due to the Season)

Fish Fry
sponsored by IC Church

Friday, April 8, 2022
4:30-7:30 PM

Immaculate Conception 
Parish Center, Fairbank, IA

DINE IN & CARRY OUT
Cod, baked potato, 

baked beans, coleslaw, 
roll, dessert

Adults $15 
6-10 Yrs. $7

5 & Under FREE



Wednesday, March 30, 2022 Readlyn Chronicle Page 11

To conclude our National Lutheran Schools Week we celebrated by hosting our grand-
parents to a special Grandparents’ Day on March 4! We sang songs, prayed, ate lunch 
and had many different activities to learn from each other! Grandparents are always 
supporting our growth in our faith and in academics! 

We celebrated National Lu-
theran Schools Week Feb. 
28 through March 4. Our 
theme was In All Things 
from Colossians 1:15-20.  
In all things Christ is with us 
in our community, church, 
creation, children, and in 
the center of our school! 

Three-year-old Preschool visited the Readlyn Post Office 
on February 11. We learned about mail, letters, names, 
stamps, numbers, towns, and community helpers within 
this unit. We observed our community member, Michele, 
use her key to open her numbered mailbox and pull out 
her variety  of mail. Ms. Jennifer was so helpful she knew 
many of our own PO box numbers by heart to help point 
out our mailboxes! This is a treat for us to visit her each 
year around Valentine's Day. Thank you, Readlyn Post 
Office, for partnering with us as we learn about our com-
munity and communication. 

News from Community Lutheran School

We created CLS t-shirts at our Family 
PTO Night March 2. Thank you Thrivent 
for supporting our outreach into our com-
munity! 

Preschool through kindergarten celebrated National Lutheran Schools Week with songs 
and words of love! 

Celebrating our March Baptismal birth-
days at our Klinger campus! You are chil-
dren of God! 
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What’s Cooking?
A recipe to share can be sent to billhorn@rtc279.com

School Board Minutes 
February 21, 2022

Wapsie Valley CSD Public Hearing & 
Regular Meeting Minutes - 

February 21, 2022
1. President Sauerbrei called the Public 

Hearing to order for the 22-23 Academic 
School Calendar and the and the HVAC 
bids at 6:31.

A. Directors: Sauerbrei, Van Daele, Ai-
ello, Auel, Wolfe. Declare a quorum.

B. Administrators: Dave Larson (virtual) 
Principal Murphy & Hurley-Board Secre-
tary: Kim Arndt

C. Others: Lois Heineman, Tim & Elaine 
Zimmerman, Vaughn Gross and the Ro-
botics team, Brett Bergman, Brian Stark, 
Jeff Hughes, Anna Richards, Mandy Bock-
holt, Alyson Forsyth & virtual participants

2. Mr. Larson presented the 22-23 Aca-
demic School Calendar

3. No public comment on the 22-23 Ac-
ademic School Calendar

4. Brian Stark presented the HVAC bids
5. No public comment on the HVAC 

bids
6. Moved by Wolfe, second by Auel to 

adjourn the public hearing meeting as pre-
sented. Motion carried 5-0

1. President Sauerbrei called the Reg-
ular Meeting of the Board to order at 6:36.

2. No changes to the agenda
3. Moved by Wolfe, Seconded by Aiello 

to approve the agenda as presented. Mo-
tion carried 5-0

4. Public comment: - Mr. Gross and the 
Robotics team gave a demonstration with 
the robot they built and explained their ex-
perience at the state competition. The Ro-
botics team placed second at state compe-
tition. Awesome job! Mr. Gross questioned 
board policy 902.4 (Live Broadcast or 
Videotaping) Mr. Larson states that video-
taping is allowed in the classroom for ed-
ucational purposes but needs permission 
for non-educational purposes. Elaine Zim-
merman voiced her concerns on privacy 
issues and a breach of confidentiality on 
her son.

5. Consent Items: Moved by Wolfe, 
Seconded by Auel to approve the con-
sent items including the financials & bills 
that were reviewed by Steve Aiello includ-
ing open enrollments as follows: IN-Neil 
Wilkinson requested to OE his 3rd and 
7th-grade sons to WV from West Central 
after a family move effective 8-1-2022 & 
Katelyn Gann request to OE her 1st grad 
daughter to WV from Oelwein effective the 
22-23 school year-OUT: Marcie Even’s 
kindergarten daughter to Jesup, Man-
dy Thurm’s kindergarten son to Denver, 
Jackie & Bruce Berryhill’s 9th-grade son 
to & Emily Briddle’s 10th-grade daughter 
to Oelwein-all Out OE’s are effective the 
22-23 school year as presented. Motion 
carried 5-0

6. Communication & Reports: Board: 
Nothing

Superintendent: Working on transition-
al days with Mr. Chris Hoover, attended IS-
FIS budget, discussed Kern Family Foun-
dation grant ($27,500) for Leader in Me, 

Labor Management Committee meeting 
on 1-31-22, attended CAPS penning cere-
mony, CLS meeting, stage curtains will be 
installed before the spring play and pre-
sented staffing proposal for 22-23 school 
year.

Principal Hurley: Discussed 2-2-22 PD 
day, Leader in Me Updates, 3rd quarter re-
port cards, MAP & NAEP

testing, position updates, & thanks to 
the WVEF for the classroom grants.

Principal Murphy: Discussed Profes-
sional Development & Leader In Me, FFA, 
WVEF grants, Activity updates, Robotics 
club, & security updates.

7. Personnel-Resignation: Moved by 
Auel, Seconded by Wolfe to approve the 
resignation of Kim Menuey- Fairbank Lead 
Cook & Kelli Brunscheon-Asst. Softball 
coach and thank them for their service to 
the students and staff of WV as presented. 
Motion carried 5-0

Contracts: Moved by Auel, Seconded 
by Wolfe to approve contracts for Chris 
Hoover-22-23 Superintendent Contract 
- $150,000, & Shae Kerns - F/T District 
Paraprofessional Substitute - $13.88 P/H 
- Motion carried 5-0

8. New Business: - Moved by Aiel-
lo, Seconded by Van Daele to award 
the HVAC bid to Steege Construction 
($253,352) with adding additional units 
($43,734 each) while staying under the 
original estimate of $380,000 as present-
ed. Motion carried 5-0

Moved by Aiello, Seconded by Auel to 
increase Preschool Tuition from $325 to 
$350 per month effective with the 22-23 
school year as presented. Motion carried 
5-0

Moved by Wolfe, Seconded by Aiello to 
approve Kay Chapman CPA, PC as WV 
auditing firm for the cost not to exceed 
$9,000-FY22, $9,200-FY23, and $9,400-
FY24 as presented.

Moved by Auel, Seconded by Wolfe to 
approve the 22-23 Academic School Cal-
endar as presented. Motion carried 5-0

Moved by Wolfe, Seconded by Auel to 
approve the advertisement of a JH Base-
ball coach for the 2023 season as present-
ed. Motion carried 5-0

Moved by Aiello, seconded by Wolfe to 
approve the purchase of baseball and soft-
ball batting cages from

American Fence Company ($19,800) 
as presented. Motion carried 5-0

Moved by Wolfe, Seconded by Van 
Daele to approve the resolution to trans-
fer funds from general fund to activity fund 
($7,501.36 for FB helmets) to purchase 
protective and safety equipment for any 
extracurricular interscholastic athletic con-
test or competition that is sponsored or ad-
ministered by an organization as currently 
defined by Iowa Code. Motion carried 5-0

9. Board Talking Points - None
10. Moved by Van Daele, Seconded by 

Wolfe to adjourn at 8:56 PM. Motion car-
ried 5-0

I am hoping the worst of the Iowa winter 
is in our past and a beautiful spring sea-
son will lead us into this last quarter of the 
2021-22 school year. It seems like the ill-
nesses that plagued many of us the past few 
months have all but vanished. Spending 
more time outside is always a welcomed 
event at this time of the year. I see the track, 
baseball, and golf student-athletes starting 
some preseason training around the school.

Congratulations to the winter teams that 
competed in wrestling, basketball, and ro-
botics. We had two WV wrestlers compete 
at the state tournament this year. Kanen 
Decker wrestled at the 126 lb weight class 
as a freshman. Dawson Schmit wrestled at 
the 120 lb weight class with a 5th place fin-
ish. This was Dawson’s third appearance 
and place winner at the state level with 
a final senior year ahead. The WV wres-
tling team was sectional team winners. 
The last time this was accomplished was 
in 2002. Dawson Schmit, Kanen Decker, 

Gavin Leistikow, Aidan Shannon, Chase 
Ackerman, and Cannon Joerger were all 
sectional winners. The RoboWarriors ro-
botics team also competed at the state 
level against all-size schools in the state. 
This team received state runner-up sta-
tus for the year.

I would like to give a quick shout-out 
to all students, staff, parents, and citizens 
who helped make the superintendent in-
terview process a success. I would like 
to welcome Chris Hoover as the new su-
perintendent for WVCSD starting July 
1, 2022. Mr. Hoover comes to us with a 
large amount of experience in this posi-
tion. I know he will continue to lead the 
school district forward to bigger and bet-
ter things! I wish him the best and he is 
lucky to have a stellar staff and a parent/
community base second to none.

Stay Warrior Strong and Safe,
Dave Larson
Wapsie Valley CSD Superintendent

Send news to the Chronicle at:
 ReadlynChronicle@

gmail.com

Wapsie Valley FFA attended 
Legislative Symposium
By: Kali Lampe, 2021-22 Reporter

On Tuesday, February 1, the Wapsie 
Valley FFA attended the annual Leg-
islative Symposium where five FFA 
members interacted with legislators and 
heard from Secretary Mike Naig and 
Governor Kim Reynolds. 

Legislative Symposium is designed 
to build character and promote citi-
zenship, volunteerism, and patriotism. 
More than 500 members from 70 FFA 

chapters across the State of Iowa gath-
ered to learn about the legislative pro-
cess, discuss agricultural issues and 
advocate for agricultural education and 
FFA. 

The Wapsie Valley Chapter also got to 
hear from District 32 Senator Craig John-
son and District 63 Representative Sandy 
Salmon. Lastly, State FFA President, Mia 
Gibson, joined the group for lunch. 

"It was an amazing experience to see 
and hear from congressmen and wom-
en who were once FFA members, who 
believe in the future of agriculture," 
said Chapter Secretary Lily Schwic-
kerath.

Left to right, Wapsie Valley FFA members Matilda Miller, Lily Schwickerath, Brock 
Kleitsch, Mia Gibson, Delaney Youngblut, Reese Peine, and Iowa Representative Sandy 
Salmon.

Swedish Yum Yums
Recipe from Don Billhorn, 2007 Grump
First Layer
1/2 C. Butter
1 C. Flour
2 T. Powdered Sugar
Mix like pie crust and pat in 
a 14x10 pan. Bake at 350 
for 12-15 min.

Second Layer
1 C. Coconut
1 1/2 C. Brown Sugar
2 T. Flour
2 Eggs
1/2 tsp. Baking pow-
der
1/2 tsp. Salt
1 tsp. Vanilla
Mix together and 
pour over baked 
crust. Bake for 
20-25 min.

Third Layer
1 1/2 C. Powdered Sugar
2 T. butter
3 T. Orange Juice
Mix and spread over baked 
bars.

Chocolate Sauce
1 T. Butter
1 Square Unsweetened 
Chocolate
1/3 C. Water
1 C. Sugar
2 T. Corn Syrup
Dash of Salt
Let simmer for 5 minutes.
Add 1 tsp. Vanilla

Delicious on vanilla ice cream 
as it forms a shell over the ice 
cream.
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Outdoors

By: Eric Johnston

“A Texas Sized Adventure Part 2”
Ejohnston@mossyoakprostaff.com 

When I left you last month, Jeff Schutte, Ben 
Anderson, Scott Wagner and I had just pulled up to 
the gate leading into the El Capote Ranch where we 
would stay for the next few days. This month, we’ll 
dive into part two of our Texas adventure.

The weather was misty, 40 degrees and windy 
as we rolled through the gate and started down the 
mile-long gravel drive into the ranch. Immediately, 
we started seeing deer everywhere. I was in awe as 
we slowly drove down the lane seeing herds of deer 
and even a few nice bucks mixed in the bunch. At 
the end of the gravel lane, it arrived to a “T” in-
tersection. On the left was a small cabin where we 
would be staying and on the right down the road 
was the main house where Scott’s son, Kaleb, and 
his family resides on the ranch. Jeff and I would be 
staying in the cabin and Scott and Ben each had a 
room in Kaleb’s place. Jeff and I unpacked and got 
situated in the cabin. I call it a cabin, but it’s actually 
a small house that Scott and Kaleb had remodeled. 
We had all the conveniences of home - very com-
fortable to say the least, even a big screen TV that 
would get very little use on this trip! 

After getting settled and checking our guns and 
my archery equipment over after the flight, we 
made our way over to the shop at Kaleb’s house. 
The shop is an open on each end style barn with 
different rooms on each side and areas for Kaleb’s 
dogs and chickens. Near the shop is a fenced-in out-
building that’s home to Kaleb’s horse and his pet 
wild hog, “Rodeo.” Ben told me that Kaleb found 
Rodeo as a baby and raised him up to the 200-pound 
hog he is today. Believe me when I say, I was a lit-
tle intimidated as he stood up on the gate with his 
big tusks pointing out at me. I soon found out that 
Rodeo was like a big dog and really just wanted his 
nose scratched. It felt unreal petting what I would 
consider a trophy-size animal that we were there to 
hunt in the wild. 

At this time, Kaleb was out checking cattle. This 
was calving season and I could see calves every-
where across the wide open pastures. This part of 
the ranch consists of 1800 acres and roughly 4-500 
head of cattle that Kaleb takes care of along with 
working with Scott during the day. I could see that 
calling Kaleb a worker would be an understatement, 
he is a busy hardworking young man. It was still 

quite chilly even for 
us Iowa boys, so Scott 
got a fire going and we 
stood around the fire 
swapping stories until 
Kaleb arrived. When 
Kaleb arrived, Scott 
introduced us and I was 
greeted with a hand-
shake and a “nice to 
meet you, sir.” I quick-

ly looked around for my Dad as I’m not sure I’ve 
been called sir before, but I would soon get to know 
that Scott and Wendy raised some great boys that 
were now great young men. (We will meet Scott’s 
son Blake soon.) Kaleb’s arrival brought stories of 
trapping as he had checked his coyote traps before 
meeting us. He was successful this particular eve-
ning with a coyote in one of his traps. With calving 
season going on, coyotes were a real problem on the 
ranch, and Kaleb was doing what he could to take 
care of the problem. 

The conversation soon turned to hogs and what 
to anticipate for our time at the ranch. Kaleb told 
us he had been getting a couple different groups of 
hogs on his cameras at his feeders. Throughout the 
ranch, Kaleb runs eight feeders with corn in each. 
They automatically spread corn on a timer that goes 
off twice a day, once in the morning and once in the 
evening. Our arrival ended up a little too late to get 
in a hunt on this first night and, with the rainy, cold 
conditions, none of us seemed to mind that decision. 

We spent time around the fire with beverages and 
Scott cooked us a Texas-sized feast with steaks and 
all the fixin’s. He had an interesting way of “grill-
ing” the steaks. Scott let the fire burn down and put 
the steaks on a grate over the fire for a bit and then 
did something that made me about gasp. He pulled 
the steaks off the grate, stirred the coals a bit and 

made them flat and then placed the steaks directly 
on the coals. In my mind I was thinking “no way,” 

but it sure seemed Scott 
knew exactly what he 
was doing and what 
we were treated with 
were steaks cooked to 
perfection! The way he 
had prepared them, the 
steaks didn’t even char 
on the side against the 
coals. We ate a certain-

ly Texas-sized meal and when done, Kaleb showed 
us videos he had taken over the past fall of his hog 
and deer hunts. I was very intrigued as I appreciate 
how hard it is to film hunts and what Kaleb had put 
together was fantastic footage and, of course, I’m 
always at full attention when large whitetail deer are 
the subject. 

By this time, we were all wore out and Jeff and 
I headed for the cabin. As we walked out of Ka-
leb’s house, it began to snow. Jeff and I looked at 
each other thinking, “I thought we left this behind 
in Iowa?” The following morning Jeff and I were 
up early, as we were both ready for adventure. Scott 
and Kaleb had to work as it was Friday morning 
and Ben offered to lend them a hand driving a truck 
so they could finish early and get back. Jeff had 
been here the year before, so he would be my tour 
guide. We hopped on Kaleb’s golf cart and realized 
the batteries needed charging. We decided on plan 
B which was the $85,000 rented Chevy Tahoe we 
had in front of us. I didn’t mind that option as it 
had heat and this morning was clear, and a frosty 
25 degrees. Jeff said, “Its no big deal, we’re just 
gonna drive it through the pasture.” I started to 
second guess our decision as we started down the 
dusty paths through the dry, open, wooded pastures. 
There was wildlife everywhere,  - it seemed around 
every bend we were scaring up deer. We ended up 
driving that Tahoe everywhere we could and even a 
couple times were completely surrounded by cattle. 
Apparently, a brand new Tahoe looked very inter-
esting to them and they all wanted to get as close as 
they could surrounding us. I was worried one them 
was going to head butt the vehicle and Jeff yelled at 
them out of the window to move. Eventually they 
did. We then checked out the river that runs through 
the middle of the ranch. The Guadalupe River runs 
right through the El Capote Ranch and I would soon 
find out that would provide us with our afternoon 
entertainment. 

Jeff and I explored for a bit longer and then head-
ed into town to meet up with Ben and Scott to pick 
up groceries for the rest of the time. A stock-up on 
groceries and we were headed back to the ranch. 
Jeff had some pain in his hip bothering him and he 
had picked up some Advil while we were getting 
groceries. When he and I were driving back, he 
peeled open the box and saw on the bottle it was the 
nighttime formula. He said, “You would think they 
would state that on the box!” I picked up the box, 
and said, “It says nighttime right across the front!” 
We both started laughing and it became a recurring 
joke throughout the trip for us. A quick stop at Dol-
lar General and we were back in business. 

Upon arrival back at the ranch Scott and Ben 
were preparing fishing poles for the afternoon en-
tertainment. Scott looked at Jeff and me and said, 
“We’re gonna go catch some little ol’ catfish.” 

What I had envisioned and what was about to 
happen were definitely two different things. When 
I think little catfish around here, I’m thinking 12-15 
inch channel catfish on the Wapsi River. We made 

our way through the 
pasture and arrived at 
one of Scott’s favorite 
spots on the river. The 
bait of the day would be 
chicken liver on a bot-
tom drifting rig from 
the bank. We cast out 
our lines and quickly 
Ben hooked up with 
one of what Scott called 

a little catfish. Ben had a nice battle going and a sol-
id three-pound channel catfish came to the surface. 
“That’s a good one!” I yelled out. And Scott told 

me that was one of the small ones in the river. We 
snapped some pictures and released it. Soon after, I 
hooked up with another catfish nearly the same size 
and, shortly after that, Jeff hooked into one as well. 
The action was fast-paced and it was quite relaxing 
sitting along the river in the warm sun as now the 
temperature on that Friday afternoon was nearing 
60 degrees. The Guadalupe River, as it cuts through 
the ranch, has left very steep banks all along it and 
when we would hook up with a catfish part of the 
battle was getting the fish up the sometimes 20-feet 
tall bank down to the river. The landscape through-
out the wooded pasture was as you might picture, 
brown and dry and often reminded me of those first 
warm days of the year in the woods in March in 
Iowa. I found it so odd to hear bugs buzzing and 
grasshoppers bouncing around ahead of us in the 
pasture grass in January. We fished for a few hours, 
moving from deep hole to deep hole. The catfishing 
and relaxing was a nice change of pace from the 
fast paced bass tournament scene I’m used to, and 
took me back in time just hanging out catfishing 
with buddies. 

After catfishing, we met back up with Kaleb at 
the shop and began to game plan for the evening/
night hunt. I brought my archery equipment on this 
trip in hopes of arrowing a wild hog. Kaleb spoke 
with me on it and at the ranch most of the hunt-
ing is set up for rifle for hogs and deer. There’s a 
box blind with sliding windows to sit in, roughly 
90 yards from each tripod feeder. Not ideal for ar-
chery. Kaleb instructed me on where to sit in the 
brush over an area they call the “dump blind.” He 
relayed to me that they had not been seeing much 
in the way of daylight movement with the hogs, but 
that area would most likely be my best chance to 
catch a group of hogs coming to the feeder in day-
light. Jeff was waiting for dark to try out his thermal 
scope on hogs, so he decided to tag along with me 
and sit in the box blind and watch from a distance. 
Scott was headed to his blind to deer hunt and Kaleb 
had chores to tend to and Ben would watch different 
parts of the pastures from a distance. 

Jeff and I hopped in the Tahoe and headed for the 
dump blind. We parked a distance away and, when 
we got out of the vehicle, the horn started honking 
because I left the key in it. “They’ll never hear us 
coming,” I laughed to Jeff as we made the walk in. 
Jeff made his way into the blind, told me good luck 
and I proceeded to the feeder. This particular feeder 
is situated in a shallow valley with somewhat of a 
ridge to the south with thick underbrush all along 

the slope of it. I care-
fully, and as quietly as 
I could, walked down 
into the brush and 
found a spot halfway 
down the slope, roughly 
20 yards from the feed-
er. I cleared some lanes 
for a clear shot to the 
feeder, and settled in. It 
was very calm with lit-

tle wind and bright sunshine. What little wind there 
was, blowing north to south, immediately had me 
concerned for the evening’s hunt as sitting in this 
valley the wind was swirling back to the feeder. A 
hog’s greatest sense is their nose and I was worried 
my cover would be blown. Kaleb had informed 
me that the feeder would activate and spread corn 
at 4:45 pm. Right on time, the feeder went off and 
made me jump a little even though I had expected it. 
The feeder spread corn on the ground for 6 seconds 
and stopped. Anticipation was now really high for 
me as I knew that was the dinner bell in Texas. 

I attentively sat catching every bit of movement 
and watched the various birds, including sever-
al cardinals, feed on the newly-fallen corn. After 
about 20 minutes, a movement of black caught my 
attention back in the timber. I initially thought it 
was probably a calf making its way around, but then 
I saw another moving quickly! It was a group of 
about 20 hogs! I readied my bow and watched and 
waited. The lead hog closed the distance to about 50 
yards, turned and disappeared. The rest of the group 
followed. I had been detected by their noses and I 
knew it immediately. I was a little disappointed, but 
still kept high hopes as there was still another hour 
of light left. I intently watched for more movement 
and soon caught the flicker of a whitetail back in 
the thick brush. Four does made their way towards 
the feeder and it was a ball watching them feed. I 
looked at my phone and did a double take on the 

January date as I felt like I was deer hunting on a late 
October evening. After awhile, the does made their 
way off and, shortly after, another doe came into the 
feeder and behind her was a nice eight-point buck. 
I was as excited to watch them as if I was hunting 
them! I did not have a deer tag in Texas so I just en-
joyed the show. Soon the daylight faded to dusk and 
the deer moved off and the evening hunt was over. 

Jeff and I met back up and excitedly recalled the 
evening’s action. We then made our way back to the 
shop and met with Ben, Scott and Kaleb. We all re-
told our evenings stories around the fire, Scott had a 
slow evening and Ben witnessed the group of hogs 
I saw, end up feeding in the pasture area below Ka-
leb’s house. Kaleb got excited when Ben gave this 
news as he felt that same group would end up at the 
feeder I had been sitting over later this night. We ate 
supper and planned out the nighttime hunt. Kaleb, 
Jeff, Scott and I would be the first ones to hunt that 
night. I had never night hunted hogs before so this 
was a totally new experience for me. Kaleb checked 
his cellular trail camera for the dump feeder and 
confirmed there were hogs there currently. In Texas, 
wild hogs are an invasive species so regulations are 
very liberal with the ability to hunt them at night 
and no closed season. We four jumped on the elec-
tric golf cart and away we went toward that feeder. 
I was in absolute amazement how well Kaleb knew 
the land as it was so dark I couldn’t see my hand in 
front of my face and he drove that cart with no lights 
like it was daylight out. The golf cart is electric and 
very quiet. I had Ben’s rifle and his scope at the time 
was night vision and not thermal. Scott had me start 
scanning the terrain as we rode and I could see trees 
and weeds but not much else. 

I continued to scan the terrain when Kaleb whis-
pered, “There’s hogs right in front of us,” stopping 
the golf cart. “Can you see them?” “No,” I said. 
Jeff said he could see them and I began to panic as 
I felt green as could be at that moment. They were 
all saying, “How can you not see them?” Scott tried 
looking through the scope of the gun and said, “No, 
boys, he can’t see them.” Kaleb then had me grab 
his rifle and, when I looked through the scope, it 
was like a whole world opened up to me. There 
were hogs everywhere in front of us! Kaleb’s scope 
had thermal imaging and detected objects with heat, 
while Ben’s did not have that. Kaleb then told me to 
pick out a hog in the scope and get ready to shoot 
on the count of three with Jeff settled on one. He 
relayed this to Jeff as well. 

Kaleb began to count, “one, t—” BOOM! Jeff’s 
gun fired and I began to scramble in the scope to find 
a hog to fire at and got a shot off at one running but 
missed. Through years of machinery and farming, 
Jeff’s ears are not the best and he couldn’t hear the 
instructions from Kaleb. “I’m sorry, Eric,” Jeff said 
as we walked towards the hog he dropped. I had no 
worries and told him how happy I was he got one 
and I was in the moment taking it all in. I was just 
as excited as Jeff with this hog and we called it a 
team effort and snapped a picture together. I was so 
excited to have my first night hunt under my belt and 
probably thanked Kaleb and Scott more than they 
cared to hear. I remember Kaleb saying, “Your time 
here isn’t up yet,we’ll try to get on another one!” We 
took care of the hog and started through the darkness 
in search of another group. 

This is where I’ll leave off until next month for 
part three. In part three are more catfishing, hog 
hunting, and a trip to the gulf coast in search of red-
fish. Before I leave this month, I was going to wait 
until the last part for thanks. But, as I write these 
stories, I look back on that trip fondly and can’t 
thank Ben enough for introducing me to Scott and 
both inviting me on this trip and then getting to meet 
Wendy and, of course, Kaleb, for taking us in and 
he and Scott for giving us such great hospitality and 
such a fantastic experience! And also Jeff for being 
my roommate and hunting partner. We had a lot of 
fun together on this trip. And, of course, Jess An-
derson for planning flights, etc. I can’t thank you all 
enough and I haven’t even introduced you all yet to 
all the characters of this story, so there will be more 
to thank next month. Until next time, GET OUT-
DOORS!!
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Ag Resources
Bayer Crop Science 

David R. Wheeler, 8234 E. Marquis Rd., 
Fairbank, IA (319) 230-1029

Farmers Co-op 
223 E. 1st St. • (319) 279-3396

Fettkether Fertilizer Co. LLC
 7634 N. Ordway Rd., Dunkerton, IA
(319) 404-0064 or (319) 939-8339

Heritage Ag Research Inc.
 2570 Tailor Ave., Fairbank, IA

Jon Jaschen

Liddle-Ebert Ltd. - Randy & Dee Liddle
Farm Drainage - 1196 Hilton Ave., 

Plainfield, IA 50666 - (319) 596-5280

Precision Planting - Mike Heineman
2919 270th St. • (319) 279-3136

PRime Ag Services - Channel Seedsmen 
Brian Pottebaum (515) 290-4098

Steve Rathe (319) 269-8083

Quality Distributors, Inc. - Brian Meyer
101 Main St. • (319) 279-3555

Readlyn Vet. Association
2636 230th St. •  (319) 279-3867

Rock On Wheels
Roger Wheeler (319) 404-0407
Randy Wheeler (319) 231-3859

Smidt Crop Management, Inc.
Thomas B. Smidt, President

303 North 2nd St. PO Box 594, Greene
(641) 823-4817 or cell (641) 330-6717

smidtcrop@iowatelecom.net

Spring Center Farm 
Pioneer - Dean Buhr

2034 Vintage Ave., Sumner, IA 50674
(319) 240-2432

Stokes Welding - 412 7th St.,
Janesville • (319) 987-2801

Cell: (319) 230-7770

Weeds On Fire Custom Application 
LLC - Dan Wedemeier, Owner

Dan at (319) 269-6753
Elton at (319) 231-5104

Wittenburg Truck Line, Inc.
117 Malone Ave. • (319) 279-3371

Attorneys and 
Realtors

Dillon Law, P.C. - Patrick B. Dillon
Attorney at Law

209 E. 1st Street, Sumner, IA 50674
(563) 578-01850 • Fax: (563) 578-1312

patdillon@50674law.com

Kurt R. Leistikow 
Jennifer Jaschen - Attorneys at Law

4817 University Ave. STE. D
Cedar Falls, IA 50613

(319) 553-3400 • kurt@llollc.net

Stumme, Collins, Gritters 
& Epley, PLLC

Attorneys
171 E. Main, Denver, IA 50622

Phone: (319) 984-5479
www.waverlydenverlaw.com

Fischels Commercial & Residential
(319) 415-7349

Joe Leehey, Residential Broker
 joe@fischelsgroup.com

3510 Kimball Ave., Waterloo, IA 50702
Tel: (319) 234-5000 Cell: (319) 415-7349

www.fischelsgroup.com

Town & Country Real Estate
Louie Hartman 319-239-0533

hartmanlouie@gmail.com
www.towncountryhome.com

215 N. Railroad, Sumner, IA  50674
Connie Rochford, Broker

Office 563-578-8899

Auto Sales and 
Repair

Del’s Auto Repair Inc.
2308 Piedmont Ave. • (319) 279-3785

K.C. Auto Body, L.T.D.
1701 East Bremer Ave., Waverly

(319) 352-0881 • kcautobody@aol.com

Larry’s Skelly Inc.
430 E. 1st St. • (319) 279-3307

Building and 
Repairs

Crystal Heating Plumbing 
and Excavation

1210 W. Bremer Ave., Waverly
319-352-0513

Edgeton Hardware & Repair
5104 Main St., Oran (319) 638-7206

Elsamiller Electric Co.
1004 E. Bremer Ave., Waverly

319.352.3917

Meyer Construction
1781 Viking Ave., Sumner, IA

(888) 578-5985 Or: (319) 231-9022

Smith Excavating, Inc.
1417 Whitetail Ave., Sumner

(319) 269-0952 Fax (563) 578-1008

Tatroe Electric, Inc.
215 3rd St. NE, Waverly

319.352.3664
www.tatroeelectric.com

Wiley Construction
Denver, IA

(319) 404-3518 • (319) 279-3518 

Family Needs
Denver Drug and Photo

340 S. State St., Denver
(319) 984-5691 • (800) 974-5691

Denver Family Dental
131 Tower St., Denver

319-984-6191

Edward Jones-Troy Delagardelle
4901 University Ave., Suite B, Cedar Falls

(319) 277-4446

First Bank (fka First National Bank)
(319) 352-1340

www.myfnbbank.com

Hillcrest Living
915 W. First St., Sumner•563-578-8591

www.hillcrestsumner.com

Kaiser-Corson Funeral Home
205 Highland Ave. • (319) 279-3551

www.kaisercorson.com
Parkview Assisted Living

Fairbank, Iowa • (319) 635-2585

Readlyn Community Library
309 Main St., Box 249 • (319) 279-3432

Readlyn Savings Bank
141 Main St. • (319) 279-3321

RTC Communications
121 Main St. • (319) 279-3375

Security State Bank
103 3rd St., Frederika, IA 50631

(319) 275-4301

Tripoli Nursing Home
604 3rd St. SW, Tripoli, IA

319-882-4269 

Willow Winds Assisted Living
121Bremer Ave., Denver • (319) 984-5867

Food and
Restaurants
Center Inn & Grumpy’s Bar

Main Street, Readlyn, IA

Douglas Den
1195 Hilton Ave., Plainfield 

(319) 275-4528

Fairbank Food Center
www.FairbankFoodCenter.com

Jennifer & Shawn Davis
102 4th St. N., Fairbank 

(319) 635-2139

Panther Lanes
Highway 93 West, Tripoli • 319-882-3753

Sunrise Catering
201 Main St.  (319) 279-4089

Hair and 
Beauty

Mane Event Family Hair Salon
269 Main Street, Readlyn

Salon: 319-279-3060
Becky South ~ 319-464-2614

Insurance 
Services

Farm Bureau - Lynne Bellile
Readlyn 319-279-4001

lynnebellile.fbfsagents.com
Angie Dietz-Robinson

Cedar Falls 319-575-9105

Farm Bureau - David C. Matthias
Office: (319) 352-3667
Home: (319) 279-3545

Kristi S. Demuth Agency, Inc.
408 W. Bremer Ave. Suite A, Waverly

(319) 352-5530
kdemuth@amfam.com

Security Mutual Insurance
234 Main St.

319-279-3893, 319-267-2035

The Accel Group
Waverly • Cedar Falls • Denver

(800) 369-3525
www.AccelAdvantage.com

TruServe Insurance Group
125 W 1st St., Readlyn, IA 50668

877-418-3090

VanDaele Insurance, Inc.
119 E. Main St., Fairbank, IA

319-635-2526

Landscaping & 
Nursery
Landscape Creations

Tripoli, Iowa (319) 882-4486
Tiedt Nursery

2419 E. Bremer Ave., Waverly (319) 352-0418

Machine/Tractor 
Repair
L&L Ag Repair

2220 Reed Ave. (319) 279-3363

Nick’s Repair - 211 Malone Ave., 
Readlyn, IA - (319) 279-3517 or 

(319) 269-5604 - Service & repair of small 
engines & outdoor power equipment

Reiter Repair LLC
3501 E. Cedar Wapsie Rd., Waterloo
319-279-3876 • Cell 319-231-2452

Schuldt Repair
2261 Reed Ave. • (319) 279-3539

Specialty 
Businesses
Buhrow’s Floors N’ More
240 South State St., Denver, IA

(319) 984-5301 • (866) 984-5301
bfloorsnmore@msn.com

Cedar Valley Portables, LLC
Nashua • (319) 535-3456 or 

cedarvalleyportables@gmail.com

Celebrations
Jeff & Deb Smith

701 N. Railroad St., Sumner
319-240-2641

CrawDaddy Outdoors, LC
Owner:  Darrin Siefken - 107 E. Bremer 

Ave., Waverly (319) 352-9129

Davis Lawn Service LLC
Shawn and Jennifer Davis
104 Industrial Dr., Fairbank

319-239-5011

Echovision
1022 Skyler, Denver • 319-243-8100

The Jig & Fly Shop and
Gary’s Wood & Craft

Garylee Thurm
405 5th St. Place, Readlyn (319) 279-3219

Kwik Star
County Road 49, 410 E. 6th St., Readlyn

319-279-3319

Myers Polaris
304 E. Main, Fairbank, IA (319) 635-2311 
(888) 282-9992 www.myerspolaris.com

Schumacher Elevator Company
One Schumacher Way, Denver, IA

800-7795438 www.schumacherelevator.com

Smiley’s Family Dentistry
2024 3rd Ave. NW, Waverly

319-352-2270

Tenenbaum’s Jewelry
219 E. Bremer Ave., Waverly

319-352-4112

Touch of Sunshine 
Therapeutic Massage

Hollie Morey, LMT
(319) 961-2927

144 S. Main St., Tripoli

Become a Readlyn 
Chronicle sponsor! 

Call 
RON LEISTIKOW 

at (319) 279-3548

Sponsorship
DIRECTORY
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Deadline for the April 27 Readlyn Chronicle  
is Thurs., April 14 at 5 PM

Terrace Assisted Living • Hillcrest Skilled Care Nursing
Southview Apartments

915 W. First St., Sumner •563-578-8591 • www.hillcrestsumner.com

 - all on the same campus, 
  under the same roof
 - adjacent to Community Memorial 
  Hospital (Unity Point Health)

  We not only provide great 
care and attend to your 
medical needs, we create a 
fulfi lling lifestyle. Off ering 
exercise programs, choice 
menu dining, social out-
lets, creative enrichment 
opportunities, and spa-
cious apartments/rooms. 
We care about life and 
YOU living it to the fullest!

Hillcrest Living
Friendly. Trusted. Proven.

Th ree levels of care that are: 

Please help us in 
congratulating Dave 
as he is retiring after 
18 years of service. 
Thank you for your 

dedication and 
commitment!

CONGRATULATIONS TO
Dave Happel

CONGRATULATIONS TO

Gaylen Winterberg
We are celebrating 
Gaylen’s retirement  

after 26 years as our 
claims adjuster.

We will miss you Gaylen!

Security Mutual Insurance Office
101 Cherry St. – Allison

Quality Distributors, Inc.
BRIAN L. MEYER, C.C.A.

Distributors of

Liquid Fertilizers
P.O. Box 332
101 Main Street
Readlyn, IA 50668

Email - qualdist@netins.net
Fertilizer & Chemical Sales, Soil Testing & Custom Application

Bus. 800-817-6843
Cell  319-269-3941
Fax: 319-279-3380

Patrick B. Dillon
209 East 1st Street, Sumner • patdillon@50674law.com

563-578-1850

Dillon Law Offi ce, PC

General practice including but not limited to:
Agricultural law • Taxation & Tax Preparation 

• Estate Planning • Bankruptcy
www.50674law.com

223 E. 1st Street • Readlyn, IA
Phone 319-279-3396
Email: readcoopgm@rtc279.com

Farmers Coop

We offer:
Weed Control
Fertilization 

Lawn Mowing
Core Aeration

Grub Preventer
Spring & Fall Cleanups

... and much more!
Knowledgeable and helpful - locally owned and operated

102 N. 4th St.
Fairbank, Iowa
319-635-2139

Open 7:30 AM-8 PM
7 Days a Week

fairbankfoodcenter.com

We are DRIVEN to help you SUCCEED
Providing: Commercial and Trucking For-Hire coverages to our clients.

        125 W. 1st St. , Readlyn, IA 50668
319-238-7775 • 877-418-3090 (Toll Free)

www.truserveins.com

MEMBER FDIC

www.FirstIowa.bank
Cedar Falls | Plainfield | Waverly
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Immanuel Lutheran Church
2683 Quail Avenue
Readlyn, IA 50668

(319) 279-3977
Pastor Philip Giradin
Sunday School 9 am

Divine Service 10 a.m. 

St. Matthew’s  
Lutheran Church

Rev. Dr. Jean Rabary, Pastor
2649 230th Street 

Readlyn, IA 319-279-3758
Divine Parish Worship at St. Matthew’s 

8:00 a.m. 
Sunday School every other Sunday 

9:15-10:15 a.m.
Martha Circle, 1st Wednesday of month
Women of Life, 3rd Tues. of month, 7 PM

St. Paul’s Lutheran Church
120 West 4th Street
Readlyn, IA 50668

(319) 279-3961
Pastor Philip Giradin

Worship 8:30 AM

Zion Lutheran Church
240 Elmer Ave., Readlyn, IA 50668
Rev. Dr. Jean Rabary, Pastor

(319) 279-3643
Sunday School 9:15 a.m.

Sunday Worship 10:00 a.m.
Communion 1st and 3rd Sunday

Ruth Circle 1st Thursday 1:30 p.m.

Helping Hands 
Clothing Closet

2029 Viking Ave. 
Hwy. V56 - Sumner

Hours: Tuesdays, 9-11 AM
Wednesdays, 6:30-7:30 PM

First Saturday of the month 9-11 AM
Brief application required; 

providing FREE clothing  to those in need

His Hands 
Food Pantry
5002 Main Street 

Oran
Hours: Tuesdays, 5-8 PM

Fridays 9 AM-12 Noon
Brief application required

Currently serving Denver, Fairbank, 
Frederika, Maynard, Oran, Randalia, 

Readlyn, Sumner, Tripoli and 
Westgate area residents

319-638-4357

Send news to the Chronicle at:
 ReadlynChronicle@gmail.com

A move to Willow Winds is more 
than a change of address. It’s a 
Community that ensures peace 
of mind. 

Amenities included for all tenants:
~Three home cooked meals a day                   
~Medication reminders
~Housekeeping and Laundry                             
~Emergency call pendants
~Activities                                                             
~Resident Assistant on site 24/7
~Cable & Utilities                                                 
~Nurse on call 24/7
~Wi-Fi access

www.WillowWindsDenver.com

121 Bremer Avenue
Denver, IA 50622

319-984-5867

Come home to
Willow Winds

Assisted Living

Being prepared with the right
insurance for your
farm and crop matters.

Call us to talk to one of our experienced
AgriBusiness Advisors today at 319.483.4854 or
visit our website at acceladvantage.com.

Deadline for the April 27 
Readlyn Chronicle is Thurs., April 14 

Send news by 5 PM to:
ReadlynChronicle@gmail.com

Restoring Health. Celebrating Smile
s.

Jonathan Smiley, D.M.D
2024 3rd Ave. NW, Waverly, IA 50677

319-352-2270 • SmileyFamilyDentistry.com

New patients welcome!
Proud to continue Dr. Rettig’s tradition of 

excellent dental care.

Dr. Jonathan Smiley and family

INSURANCE HEADQUARTERS INC.

VANDAELE 
INSURANCE, INC.

119 E. Main Street • PO Box 467
Fairbank, IA 50629

319-635-2526
Fax: 319-635-2162

Farm • Home • Auto • Commercial
Crop • Health Insurance

For all your insurance needs.


